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GPCOG Executive Committee
Tuesday, September 20, 2022

12:00 p.m. – 1:30 p.m.

Meeting Agenda

In-Person:

Greater Portland Council of Governments

970 Baxter Boulevard, Room 201

Portland, Maine

(Lunch provided)

Remote:

Webinar link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86844969864

Phone: 1 301 715 8592 

Webinar ID: 868 4496 9864

Participating by phone? Use *9 to raise your hand and *6 to unmute.

As of April 26, 2022 GPCOG and PACTS are holding committee meetings in hybrid format, both in person at 

GPCOG’s offices and via webinar. The remote portions of all meetings are conducted in accordance with the 

requirements of GPCOG Executive Committee policy, LD 1772, PL 2022 Ch. 666, and 1 MRSA Chapter 13, 

Subchapter 1.

1. Welcome

This meeting is being recorded and will be made available at gpcog.org/AgendaCenter.

2. Public Comment

Members of the public are welcome to provide up to three minutes of public comment on any topic, including 

items on the agenda.

3. Approval of the 5/17/22 Meeting Minutes (Attachment A) 5 minutes

4. Spotlight: Resilience Corps Fellows 20 minutes

The service year for GPCOG’s second cohort of Fellows is coming to a close. We’ll hear highlights from the year 
from Julia Breul, Resilience Program Manager, and some of this year’s Fellows.

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86844969864
https://legislature.maine.gov/LawMakerWeb/summary.asp?ID=280081981
https://legislature.maine.gov/statutes/1/title1ch13sec0.html
https://www.gpcog.org/AgendaCenter
https://www.gpcog.org/AgendaCenter
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5. Executive Director’s Report (Attachment B) 5 minutes

6. Loan Committee Appointments (Attachment C) 10 minutes

Staff Report

The GPCOG Revolving Loan Committee’s membership has declined over the last year. Paul Johnson, Senior 

Economic Development Manager, has recruited four new Committee members for your review and approval 

(see Attachment C). Additionally, Tina Bonney, a current Committee member, has volunteered to step up as 

Committee Chair. Paul will present the proposed new members and answer any questions.

Recommended Action

Review and approve Tina Bonney as Chair of the Revolving Loan Committee, and John Cloutier, William Mann, 

Joshua Brister, and Jennifer Allen as Committee members.

7. Round Robin: Your Community 25 minutes

Each Executive Committee member is invited to answer the question: What significant thing is happening in 
your community? What is top of mind in your local government?

8. Sabbatical Highlight: Community Resiliency 10 minutes

Kristina Egan will share reflections from her sabbatical, focused on community resiliency to stresses and shocks 
from the changing climate.

9. Retreat Planning 10 minutes

The GPCOG Executive Committee will do an off-site, in-person retreat on Tuesday, October 18 from 12 p.m. – 2 
p.m.. Members are invited to share their goals for the retreat and any suggestions for location and format.

10. Other Business

11. Adjourn

Upcoming Meetings

 October 18, 2022 – 12 – 2 p.m.
 November 15, 2022 – this meeting, and all the rest, are 12 – 1:30 p.m.
 January 17, 2023
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 February 28, 2023
 March 21, 2023
 April 25, 2023
 May 16, 2023

Board and committee members, the public, and other stakeholders are encouraged to subscribe to the GPCOG 

Executive Committee calendar at gpcog.org/Calendar.

If you require accommodations to review materials or participate in this meeting (such as captioning or 

interpreting—at no cost to you), please contact:

(207) 774-9891

transportation@gpcog.org

Notification 72 hours prior to the meeting will help us to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to 

this meeting.

https://www.gpcog.org/calendar.aspx
mailto:transportation@gpcog.org
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Attachment A

GPCOG Executive Committee

MINUTES

May 17, 2022

In Attendance:

Name Affiliation

Jerre Bryant Westbrook

Nat Tupper Yarmouth

Sue Witonis Cumberland County

Carmen Lone Bridgton

Sandy Carder Gray

Jarrod Maxfield Windham

Mary Fernandes Casco

Mark Dion Portland

John Hawley Naples

Kate Lewis South Portland

Kristina Egan, Josh Kochis, Chris Hall, 
Teagan Betori, Vincent Edwards, Tony 
Plante, Belinda Ray, Tom Bell, Chris Chop

GPCOG Staff

Welcome

Sandy Carder opened the remote meeting.

Public Comment

Ken Capron said GPCOG had not promoted the RAISE grants from USDOT. He disputed that PACTS is the MPO. 

He said that PACTS fails to comply with federal regulation regarding the inclusion of private enterprise in 

transportation planning.
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Ellen Murphy spoke to the recent controversy over the transit funding split letter, noting that she uses both 

METRO and South Portland bus services. She said that the heads of transit agencies should have the most say 

about how transit is funded because they are accountable to riders.

Acceptance of 4/26/22 Minutes

Sue moved approval of last month’s minutes. Nat seconded. A roll call was conducted. All were in favor.

Spotlight: All about PACTS

Chris Chop delivered a slide deck explaining the role of PACTS and recent changes to PACTS decision making.

Executive Director’s Report

The United States Environmental Protection Agency awarded $3.9 million to the Greater Portland Council of 

Governments to help communities redevelop brownfield sites. It’s the single-largest grant that GPCOG has ever 

received.

GPCOG’s next step on developing a long-term housing solution to help resettle asylum seekers is to connect 

municipal managers with state and federal agencies to help surface and answer questions about the impact of 

hosting families within a municipality. One option GPCOG staff are beginning to explore is an interlocal 

agreement.

Paul Johnson, Senior Economic Development Manager, joined GPCOG’s team this week. He’ll be developing and 

offering a new service to municipalities, helping development projects ‘be the best they can be’ for a 

community. He’ll be looking to support the integration of affordable housing, climate resilience and impact, 

walking, biking, and transit, and more into the planning for future development.

FY23 Budget

Sue moved recommending the second draft of the FY23 budget, as included in the agenda’s attachment, to the 

General Assembly. Nat seconded. The roll was called and all were in favor.

FY23 Executive Committee Members and Officers

Sandy thanked the nominating committee, including Bill Shane and Matt Sturgis, for working to develop the 

proposed FY23 slate. Kristina said that Sandy, sadly, won’t be serving on the Executive Committee next year, and

that Sandy has asked Krista Chappell if she would be willing to serve. 

Sue moved recommending the proposed FY23 slate of Executive Committee members and Executive Committee

Officers to the General Assembly. Mark seconded. The roll was called and all were in favor.

Executive Director’s Annual Performance Goals

https://www.gpcog.org/DocumentCenter/View/2426/Orientation-to-PACTS_GPCOG-Exec_051722
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The group agreed to strike the first performance metric under the first proposed goal. John moved approval of 

the goals, as noted below. Jarrod seconded. The roll was called and all were in favor.

Revised: Annual Performance Goals for Executive Director

Improve public transportation. Continue to build regional collaboration that is both supportive of 
individual agency needs and results in measurable progress towards a regional system and the 
investments necessary to build transit ridership. One metric is to see transit ridership grow at least 5% 
across the transit network.

Connect members to larger network. Provide opportunities for members to connect with GPCOG’s 

network of federal and state partners and private sector and non-profit stakeholders, providing access 

to resources and people for all members, with particular focus on the region’s smaller towns. One metric

of success is to provide 4 opportunities per year for cities and towns to meet with members of the 

Congressional delegation and state agency and legislative leaders.

Grow COG’s advocacy impact. Communicate our regional needs, best practices, and innovative 

solutions to decisionmakers to support GPCOG’s advocacy for regional and state approaches to tackling 

the significant challenges faced by our communities. One metric of success is that GPCOG helps catalyze 

regional response to at least one major regional challenge, likely in FY23 related to the resettlement of 

asylum seekers in Maine. 

Elevate COG’s communications. Enhance the agency’s capacity to develop, analyze, and visualize data, 

tell stories, share the big picture and regional perspective, and compellingly communicate about the 

choices our region and state face for the future, with particular focus on the FY23 – FY24 organizational 

priority to illustrate the impacts and benefits of smart growth.

FY23 Meeting Calendar

Sue moved adoption of the FY23 Executive Committee calendar, as included in the agenda’s attachment.  Nat 

seconded. The roll was called and all were in favor.

Discussion about Recent PACTS Events

Kristina explained the changes in decision making that the PACTS Policy Board has adopted over the last few 

years, noting that improving public transportation was identified as the top priority of the region’s residents in 

2018. 

This precipitated the broader PACTS communities wanting to increase understanding, planning, and investments

in public transportation. The current transit system performs poorly against comparable places, particularly for 

bus riders. The region called for a coordinated modern service that delivers faster, more frequent, and 

convenient service for people. 
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PACTS set a more inclusive table, involving transit riders, employers, environmental specialists, and others in 

decision making. Transit operators know their system and their current customers. The larger table collectively 

understands what the region and future customers need and want. 

The PACTS table is where individual interests of municipalities and transit agencies are balanced against one 

another. It’s a competitive table where entities seek resources from a regional allocation of federal funds. The 

individual interests are also balanced with regional priorities. 

PACTS has been making progress in setting up scoring criteria and performance measurement to assess regional 

investments in transportation, including public transportation.

Kristina explained the current situation, citing the sequence of events detailed in the agenda packet, and adding 

new information from the last few days, including receipt of a letter from four transit operators requesting 

changes to the split letter and listing topic areas about the PACTS process they would like to revisit. The next 

step is the PACTS Policy Board meeting, at which the transit operators’ recent letter would be discussed. 

Sandy asked for public comment. Ken Capron said that South Portland and Westbrook carried a greater cost 

burden for transit when the communities were part of METRO. Sandy closed public comment.

Kate requested the GPCOG Executive Committee receive a copy of the letter. Kristina said she would send it. For 

members of the public, it will be included in the agenda for the PACTS Policy Board, which would be published 

on GPCOG’s website in the Agenda Center later in the day. The group asked for an update after the PACTS Policy

Board meets.

Executive Session

Before the vote on whether to enter Executive Session, Nat thanked Sandy for her leadership this past year as 

GPCOG’s President, and thanked her for all her work to better our region.

Nat moved the Executive Committee enter executive session, pursuant to 1 MRS §405(6)(A). Kate seconded. The 

roll was taken and all were in favor.

At 1:44 p.m., the Executive Committee reconvened in public session. John moved to adjourn. Kate seconded. The 

roll was called, and all were in favor.

https://legislature.maine.gov/legis/statutes/1/title1sec405.html
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Attachment B
Executive Director’s Report

Strategic Priority – Serve our Members

 Member services list. Thanks to the suggestion of Mary Fernandes, Tom Bell created an updated 

member services brochure.

 Sustainability Services. This fall, we are in the final phase of delivering a climate action plan to Falmouth

and are kicking off two new municipal processes with Freeport and Yarmouth. We plan to submit 

applications to the Governor’s Office for Policy Innovation and the Future’s Community Resilience 

Partnership to provide climate action planning services to North Yarmouth.

We supported the enrollment of Cumberland, Freeport, Yarmouth, North Yarmouth in the Community 

Resilience Partnership, facilitating access to grant opportunities up to $50,000. GPCOG has also applied 

for a grant to support Gorham, Westbrook and Standish to enroll these towns in the program.

GPCOG has also delivered technical assistance by developing a sustainability benefits project screening 

tool for Windham and Bridgton. The towns will use it to screen projects for future development. On the 

heels of that work, we kicked off a new project with Windham to assess the cost and emissions profile 

of their municipal operations and to do a town wide greenhouse gas emissions inventory. The goal is to 

use the inventory to inform the update of the 2010 Windham Energy Plan.

Lastly, we are kicking off the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation funded Climate Ready Casco Bay 

project this Fall after a serious delay in contracting due to federal government delays and a negotiation 

on indirect rate. This project will serve 10 coastal community GPCOG members plus Brunswick by 

identifying at risk coastal areas in the region and developing nature-based solutions for those areas that 

can be folded into town level planning documents. 

 Metro Region Coalition. The Coalition has developed its FY23 priorities: 1) expand housing choices; 2) 

pursue regional solutions to homelessness; 3) support resettlement of asylum seekers.

 Resettlement. Staff will provide an oral update on this work to welcome and retain asylum seekers in 

our region and in Maine.

Strategic Priority – Regional Prosperity 

 Public transportation. The Ride With Me event aims to educate decision-makers about the 

transportation barriers experienced by older adults, people with disabilities, people of color, and 

https://www.gpcog.org/DocumentCenter/View/2492/member-services-brochure-PDF


GPCOG Executive Committee Meeting Agenda 9/20/22

9

individuals with lower incomes. During the event, decision-makers are paired with community members 

to ride from a specific point to another to gain first-hand insight to the challenges faced by riders. The 

idea of the event came from a Community Transportation Leader. 

11 paired rides took place in April and May, engaging elected officials, transit agency staff, and 

municipal staff. The event took place on the bus, train, and by walking, and across the region from Old 

Orchard Beach up to Brunswick. 

Both parties shared that the event fostered valuable conversations and insight into the rider’s 

challenges and of the decision-making process and efforts. Some pairs discussed tangible action steps to

improve the transit experience. Since the event, Metro engaged CTL members in their summer bus 

operators training to encourage a dialogue between riders and bus operators. The town of Yarmouth 

and Metro have been working to install bus shelters at their BREEZ bus stops. South Portland relocated 

a bus stop to a safer location as suggested by a community member during the event. Decision-makers 

have shared that they would like to see this event occurring annually, if not more frequently. 

Five new bus shelters became canvases to celebrate diversity in Portland.

 In the news: This month, the Bangor Daily News, the Portland Press Herald and News Center Maine 

(channel 6) published stories about the new creative bus shelters. The project is a collaboration of 

Creative Portland (the official arts agency for the City of Portland), the Greater Portland Metro and 

https://www.bangordailynews.com/2022/09/08/news/portland/five-artsy-bus-stop-shelters-unveiled/
https://www.pressherald.com/2022/08/02/five-more-artistic-bus-shelters-to-be-installed-in-portland/
https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/community/new-creative-bus-stops-in-portland-hope-to-promote-the-citys-diversity-and-inclusion-art/97-98a625a0-96e1-4f6b-ada8-4d2a3017bace
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GPCOG. Maine Public Radio, News Center Maine, and Spectrum News  this summer wrote stories about 

our Bus Ambassadors program.

Over the summer, there was press coverage on broadband, the Gorham Connector, and asylum seeker 

resettlement. In July, our efforts to help five Lakes Region towns expand access to broadband was 

covered by the Portland Press Herald  and WGME (channel 13). The Portland Press Herald wrote about 

the Portland’s City Council’s resolution about the Turnpike’s proposed Gorham Connector. The council’s 

resolution asks GPCOG (which is doing a rapid transit study for Portland, Westbrook and Gorham) to 

include in the study a comparison of the climate impacts of a new rapid transit line versus the Gorham 

Connector. The Press Herald story noted that our agency had no role in crafting the resolution. The 

Portland Phoenix also wrote about the City Council’s action.

The Christian Science Monitor published a lengthy story about the housing crisis facing asylum seekers 

and local communities. In June, our efforts to create new temporary housing for asylum seekers was 

covered by News Center Maine, the Portland Press Herald, WGME, Spectrum News, Maine Public Radio, 

and WMTW (channel 8). The Press Herald also wrote an editorial in support of our efforts.

 Economic Development – Paul Johnson, Robert O’Brien, (our two new Senior Economic Development 

Managers) and Chris Hall are working on GPCOG’s new 5-year Comprehensive Economic Development 

Strategy for the US EDA. Additionally, Robert and Paul are meeting with municipal economic 

development staff and finding lots of new opportunities for GPCOG to support local development 

priorities. Our new Economic Development Team also works closely with our new Planning Director, 

Matt Panfil, who is working with Robert on municipal and regional land use technical support and 

innovation strategies. Future agendas will spotlight some of the exciting work our new team is doing.

Strategic Priority – Operate with Excellence

Recruitment. Over the summer, GPCOG hired:

 Robert O’Brien, Senior Economic Development Manager, heads up GPCOG’s housing and zoning 

technical assistance initiative and helps prioritize shovel-ready projects for federal funding. Robert came

from the Maine Development Foundation. As a program director, he worked at the Maine Downtown 

Center (the statewide coordinator of the National Main Street program) and the Forest Opportunity 

Roadmap program, where he oversaw redevelopment programming for 10 communities that had lost a 

major paper mill. Previously, Robert consulted on Newcastle’s comprehensive plan, worked in the 

Freeport Town Planning Office, and, for eight years, Robert was part of Maine Preservation, a statewide 

nonprofit advocating for Maine’s historic architecture, where he rose to Assistant Director. Robert also 

has served on the Portland School Board, two charter commissions, historic preservation board, and as 

president of the West End Neighborhood Association.

https://www.mainepublic.org/maine/2022-08-04/bus-ambassadors-help-new-immigrants-navigate-southern-maine-transit-systems
https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/local/maine-immigration/volunteers-help-asylum-seekers-and-english-language-learners-navigate-public-transit-in-greater-portland/97-b5db2e29-cea1-4fcf-a696-8dd17037f8cb
https://spectrumlocalnews.com/me/maine/news/2022/07/08/man-helps-fellow-immigrants-navigate-portland-bus-lines
https://www.pressherald.com/2022/08/23/five-towns-seek-high-speed-internet-proposals/
https://wgme.com/news/local/lakes-region-towns-work-secure-high-speed-internet-residents-broadband-dial-up-fiber
https://www.pressherald.com/2022/07/14/portland-city-council-takes-stand-against-gorham-connector/
https://portlandphoenix.me/portland-city-council-seeks-pause-on-gorham-turnpike-spur/
https://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Society/2022/0715/Maine-s-open-door-for-refugees-meets-a-housing-shortage
https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/local/maine-immigration/greater-portland-council-of-governments-announces-fundraising-effort-to-create-housing-for-asylum-seekers-maine/97-b9beb0f5-92ae-4fc4-af14-0bb87575d4d0
https://www.pressherald.com/2022/06/29/regional-planners-raise-funds-for-tiny-home-villages-to-house-asylum-seekers/
https://wgme.com/news/local/portland-area-leaders-attempt-to-raise-15-million-to-create-housing-for-asylum-seekers
https://spectrumlocalnews.com/me/maine/news/2022/06/30/group-proposes-building-temporary-housing-for-asylum-seekers
https://www.mainepublic.org/maine/2022-06-30/greater-portland-council-of-governments-plans-200-housing-units-for-asylum-seekers
https://www.wmtw.com/article/fund-launched-to-build-transitional-housing-in-maine/40476402
https://www.pressherald.com/2022/07/01/our-view-how-to-fill-an-immediate-need-for-maine-housing/
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 Matt Panfil, Planning Director, leads GPCOG’s team of planners and data professionals in providing a 

range or project management and land use planning services in support of local governments an 

regional partners throughout Southern Maine. Matt came to GPCOG from Brunswick, where he served 

as the town’s Director of Planning and Development for four years. He also worked as a planner in the 

Chicago metropolitan area and Vail, Colorado. Matt brings a background in urban planning and policy, 

with a Master’s degree from the University of Illinois, Chicago, and certifications from the American 

Institute of Certified Planners – Certified Urban Designer, and Leadership in Energy and Environmental 

Design Accredited Professional in Building Design + Construction.

 Christian Roadman, Senior Planner, will join GPCOG’s planning team next week, following work in both 

the public and private sectors, as a planner with Woodard & Curran, the City of Portland, Maine and City

of Shaker Heights, Ohio. He brings experience in urban design, historic preservation, land use planning, 

sustainability, grant writing, and active transportation. Christian has a Bachelor’s degree from Ithaca 

College and a Master of Urban Planning degree from the University of Michigan.

We have a search for regional transportation planner nearing completion, are working to fill a mid-level data

position, and will be opening a search for another data analyst and community engagement manager. With 

the new hires we are positioning GPCOG to better serve the needs of member communities and the region 

as they address multiple challenges – housing, transportation, climate change – at a time when finding and 

keeping good people in key roles has become ever more difficult.
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Attachment C

Background on Loan Committee Nominees

William Mann

For the last several years, Mr. Mann has served as the City of South Portland’s Economic Development Director. 

He has also held an adjunct teaching position at the University of Southern Maine’s School of Business. 

Mr. Mann has an extensive background in both Financial Services and Economic Development. Bill has been 

involved as a lender or consultant in some of the largest commercial financing / development projects in 

southern Maine in recent years. He is a tenacious advocate for his clients / projects and likes to seek “win-win” 

solutions that will offer good outcomes for all at the table, regardless of their starting frame(s) of reference.

Mr. Mann is a native Mainer who received his B.A. in Political Science from the George Washington University 

before returning to Maine and embarking on a progressively successful career in the Financial Services and 

Economic Development arenas. Bill holds an MBA (with concentrations in Finance and Marketing) and a Master 

of Science in Accounting from the University of Southern Maine.

John Cloutier

Mr. Cloutier is the current chair of the Scarborough Town Council and the owner/operator of Old Orchard 

Beach’s oldest motel, The Beachwood.  Before acquiring The Beachwood and entering local politics, John spent 

much of his professional life with Liberty Mutual as an actuary.  

John was at Liberty Mutual for 12 years.  Upon his departure, his title was Director of Special Projects and he 

was accountable for Predictive Modeling, Data Quality and Information Delivery across the Regional Agency 

Markets Strategic Business Unit.  Prior to that he held various positions throughout Liberty Mutual’s actuarial 

department, primarily focused on large account pricing, reinsurance placement, reserving and planning.  

John Cloutier’s background in risk assessment, local politics, and as a small business owner makes him an ideal 

candidate for GPCOG’s Loan Committee.  

Joshua Brister

Most recently, Joshua is the founder of the Lewiston-Auburn Maples and the newly appointed Director of 

Development of Black Owned Maine.  Before that, Joshua served in the United States Navy as an Aviation 

Warfare Specialist.  

In the past two years, Mr. Brister has made a tremendous impact on the BIPOC-owned business community.  

Joshua is the founder/owner of the LA Maples – Maine’s first semipro women’s basketball team.  Through the 

startup process, Joshua has become acutely aware of the barriers faced by entrepreneurs in Maine.  He is ready, 
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willing, and able to dedicate his time to help other startups in the area.  The LA Maples’ core values reflect those

of Mr. Brister.   Located in Lewiston, the LA Maples emphasizes community building and women empowerment. 

The Maples are a true success story.   

With his recent appointment to the Director of Development of Black Owned Maine, Joshua is in a unique 

position to not only understand the barriers before the underserved communities, but Joshua is also someone 

that can raise awareness and understanding of the GPCOG loan program. 

Jennifer Allen

Jennifer Allen is the co-owner of The Study Hall and a partner in the Regency Realty Group.  She has been a 

Maine business owner for the past twenty years.  She is also a highly respected assistant coach of girl’s high 

school basketball.   Through The Study Hall and Regency Realty Group, her client list exceeds 5000 Mainers – 

many of which are entrepreneurs themselves.  

Most recently, Jennifer has been a decision-maker in two very different industries during the CoVid-19 

pandemic.  Both of her businesses were required to significantly change their respective model and both 

businesses came out of the pandemic nimbler and more resilient.  

Jen’s diverse experience will allow her to appreciate the many different paths to successful entrepreneurship in 

Maine.  Her willingness to listen to, and respect, every potential applicant is perfectly aligned with GPOCG’s RLF 

mission.  




